
Mayor’s Message 
Dear Sunset City Residents, 
 We’ve had a few changes in our Police Department.  Corporal Doug Garcia has retired 
and Officer Brian Kirby has moved on.  Cpl. Garcia was the City’s DARE and School 
Resource Officer, did a wonderful job with the kids during the school year and was an asset 
to our community during his years of service with the City.  We will miss both of them.  
Officer Duane Arbogast has been assigned as the City’s DARE/School Resource Officer 
and we believe he will do a great job.  I look forward to working with him when we bring the 

students who have excelled at Doxey Elementary School to the monthly “Lunch with the Mayor” event.  
Two new Officers have been hired.  Please join myself and the Council in welcoming Officers Cody 
Butcher and Jared Jensen.   
 The Council and I have just returned from a Utah League of Cities and Towns Conference where we 
received many ideas to help us ensure the welfare of our community. 
 One of the duties I perform as Mayor of this City is to sit on the Wasatch Integrated Waste 
Management District Board.  I would like to make you aware of a few of the services Wasatch Integrated 
provides that you may not be aware of and the rates for those services.  Residents may take loads from 
their cars, pick ups or single axle trailers for $5.00 per load, from flatbed and larger trucks and double axel 
trailers for $26.00 per ton and tires for $2.00 each.  There is no charge for drop off of household 
hazardous waste such as e-waste, paint, pesticides, chemicals, antifreeze, motor oil and batteries in 
household quantities.  Please be aware there is a double charge for uncovered or unsecured loads. You 
may also purchase from the landfill compost for $3.00 per 2 cu ft bag or $25.00 per scoop, screened wood 
chips for $10.00 per scoop and unscreened wood chips for $5.00 per scoop.  One scoop is about 1.5 
yards. 
 Again, thank you to all the citizens of Sunset who help make this City a better place to live.  Please 
feel free to contact me if there is anything I can do for you.  
Mayor Chad Bangerter  
                

Senior Citizen Christmas Luncheon 
 This year the Senior Citizen Christmas Luncheon will be held on December 12th at 
noon in the Sunset Room of the City Building.  The lunch will be catered by Golden 
Corral and we we’re getting entertainment lined up for your enjoyment. 

Remember 12/12/12 at 12:00!  Hope to see you there! 
                

Get Your Flu Shot Here - Sunset Room of the City Building, October 1st, 4:00 to 6:00 p.m.   
 NO out of pocket cost to anyone with the following Medicare HIM insurance:  Altius Advantra, 
AARP-Secure Horizon, Definity, DMBA Deseret Secure, BC/BS Med-Advantage, Humana, 
Molina Medicare, Sterling, Unicare, Today’s Option Pyramid, Medicare Part B and Universal. 
 Other Private Health Insurance Accepted – PEHP, Select Health, Altius, Blue Cross/Blue 

Shield, United Health, DMBA and Educators’ Mutual. 
 If you have health insurance not mentioned or do not have health insurance you must pay for the 
vaccine at time of service.  We offer low cost vaccine.  You will receive a receipt so you can be 
reimbursed by your insurance.  Proof of insurance required at time of visit! 
 Children 0-18 who do not have insurance are eligible for free State-supplied vaccine.  We ask that you 
pay the administrative cost of $5.00. 

Please call the Davis County Health Department for more information – 801-525-5065. 
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A Few Words from the Police Department  
 Car break-ins happen millions of times a year in the U.S. alone. While it is 
virtually impossible to totally prevent a car break-in, there are ways to decrease 
the possibility that your car will be the subject of a break-in.  Car break-ins don't 
just happen at night in bad neighborhoods. They happen in broad daylight in all 
kinds of neighborhoods, in parking lots, parking decks, and on the street. 
 Leave NO BELONGINGS visible inside the car.  In other words, don't 
tempt fate. Leaving valuables or what may appear to be valuable inside your 
car in plain view is asking for trouble. 
 Do not assume you know what is valuable.  Value, like beauty, is in the eyes of the beholder. To a 
person who wants to smoke a cigarette and doesn't have a match, a lighter may be worth the deed. Or the 
cigarettes themselves, of course. Loose change in a cup holder is also inviting a thief to break into your car. 
Don't do it. If you want to keep loose change handy, put it in the ash tray and close the ash tray before you get 
out of the car. 
 Lock your car to prevent break-ins.  I know this goes without saying, but sometimes we think we are just 
going to be a minute at the convenience store, etc. But it only takes a few seconds to remove valuables from 
an unlocked car. 
 Park in well-lighted areas at night.  Depending upon the neighborhood, this may or may not be a 
deterrent. But there are other safety issues to be considered, as well. So choosing a parking place that is well 
lit is always good practice. 
 Avoid taking purchases to your car and stowing them.  Sometimes, especially around Christmas time 
when we are doing a lot of shopping, we will take our purchases to the car to unload our arms so we can return 
to the mall or shopping strip and do more shopping. My suggestion is that if you have to stow and return to 
shopping, move your car if at all possible. If a would-be thief is watching you stow your packages, he will be 
deterred if he sees you leave. I know it is not always easy to find a parking space during peak shopping hours, 
but replacing all your stolen items is no walk in the park either. 
                

Message from the Fire Department 
Heating Safety - There is something about the winter months and curling up with a good book 
by the fireplace. But did you know that heating equipment is one of the leading causes of 
home fire deaths? With a few simple safety tips and precautions you can prevent most heating 
fires from happening.  Be warm and safe this winter! 

� Keep anything that can burn at least three-feet away from heating equipment, like the furnace, 
fireplace, wood stove, or portable space heater. 

� Have a three-foot “kid-free zone” around open fires and space heaters. 
� Never use your oven to heat your home. 
� Have a qualified professional install stationary space heating equipment, water heaters or central 

heating equipment according to the local codes and manufacturer’s instructions. 
� Have heating equipment and chimneys cleaned and inspected every year by a qualified 

professional. 
� Remember to turn portable heaters off when leaving the room or going to bed. 
� Always use the right kind of fuel, specified by the manufacturer, for fuel burning space heaters. 
� Make sure the fireplace has a sturdy screen to stop sparks from flying into the room. Ashes should 

be cool before putting them in a metal container. Keep the container a safe distance away from 
your home. 

� Test smoke alarms monthly. 
Heating Equipment Smarts 
 Install wood burning stoves following manufacturer’s instructions or have a professional do the 
installation. All fuel-burning equipment should be vented to the outside to avoid carbon monoxide (CO) 
poisoning. 
 Install and maintain CO alarms to avoid the risk of CO poisoning. If you smell gas in your gas heater, 
do not light the appliance. Leave the home immediately and call your local fire department or 
Gas Company. 
FACT - Roughly half of home heating fires are reported during the months of December, 
January, and February. 



Public Works 
 Free disposal of your yard and clean up waste at the Shop - We will be taking your yard and cleanup 

waste until October 15th. This program was put in place to replace the old fall and spring 
cleanups. Please remember that since this is a free service you need to try to follow the rules 
put in place so that we can continue to offer it to our residents at no charge.  We cannot afford 
to have someone at the gate at all times. For this reason it is important that you call the office 

and schedule a time when you will be there. 801-825-1628.  After 5:00 pm Monday through Friday and on 
Saturday mornings, you can call 801-940-1206 to schedule a time when they can meet you there. Sorry for the 
inconvenience, but this is how it has to be in order to continue this service at no charge. For more information 
you may call the City Office at 801-825-1628 or the Public Works Office at 801-614-0014. 
 Fall is upon us - The street sweeper will be out soon trying to keep up with all the leaves that will be 
falling. Just a few thoughts to help us better serve you. Please do not pile the leaves in the street into one big 
pile. It is much easier for us to sweep them up if they are left where they fall. Also, do not blow your leaves 
from your yard into the street.  
 If you have a storm drain close to your home, you have probably seen it plugged with leaves and other 
trash during a storm. Please feel free to push the trash and leaves to one side so that it will continue to drain 
properly. Our crew tries hard to keep them open but cannot be everywhere at once.  We will come to pick up 
the debris as soon as possible. Please call us if you have questions or concerns or if you have opened the 
drain for us and someone has not been by to pick up the material that you cleaned from the grate. Thanks for 
your help!!! 
 Winter will be here soon - I am sure we will be getting some snow sometime.  Please be patient as we try 
to keep our streets safe. Remember, we may make as many as 2 to 4 passes down your street depending on 
where you live and how wide your street is.  Please keep garbage cans, basketball standards, etc. off the 
street during storms. We realize that sometimes it storms on garbage day, but please move your cans a.s.a.p. 
on those days. 
 Water Facts - We are pleased that the entire City’s water meters are now on the radio read 
system. This means that your meter will now be read every month of the year. Please help us by 
keeping the meter lid accessible in case we have to get to it. Sometimes grass, weeds, bushes and 
other plants overgrow the lid when it is not accessed every month. The radio read program saves a 
lot of time and man power and eliminates reader error. It also warns us of other potential problems such as a 
water leak and it helps us better serve you if you have questions concerning your usage. 
 Did you know that Sunset residents use an average of 1 million gallons of water every day?  Each person 
requires about 100 gallons each day. Typically, households consume 50% of their water by lawn sprinkling. 
Inside, toilets use the most water, with an average of 27 gallons per person per day. 

Thanks for all your help as we work together to make our community a safe and great place to live. 
                

Do you want to get more involved in your community? 
 The City is looking for Board of Adjustment and alternate Planning Commission Members.  The Board 
of Adjustment only meets as needed and the Planning Commission meets once a month (more, if work 
meetings are needed).  You may also be asked to attend training once or twice per year.  This is a 
wonderful opportunity to give a little something back to your community. 

For more information, please contact the City Offices at 801-825-1628. 
                

 
 We are continuing to study both Alternatives A and B as part of the Draft 
Environmental Impact Statement (Draft EIS).  Currently, we are drafting 
chapters of the Draft EIS document and conducting a detailed analysis on 
impacts such as noise, water quality and air quality.  The result of this in-depth 
analysis will be reflected inn the Draft EIS.  A final decision is not expected 
until 2013.  For the latest information, including maps, data and project 
schedule, please visit the project website at www.udot.utah.gov/westdavis. 

We always encourage you to submit you comments and ask questions. 
Please contact the study team at 877-298-1991 or westdavis@utah.gov. 



Sunset City Youth Council 
 If your teenagers are looking to make new friends, have fun and make a 
difference in the community, then the Sunset City Youth Council is the place for 
them.  They can be part of a great team and earn scholarships for post high 
school education.  To become a member the teen must be in the 9th to 12th grade 
and live in Sunset.  An application may be picked up at the City Office Building or 
at one of the Youth Council meetings, which are held the first and third Thursday 
of each month at 7:00 pm in the Sunset City Building.  If you have any questions, 
please call Natalie at 801-776-0635. 
                

Foster Grandparent Program of Northern Utah 
 We are looking for individuals of all ages to volunteer in the schools tutoring 
children.  If you are age 55 or older you may qualify for a monthly stipend. 
 As a Foster Grandparent, you’re a role model, a mentor, and a friend.  Serving 
in Head Start Centers, schools and other youth facilities – you help children learn 
to read, provide one-on-one tutoring and guide children at a critical time in their 
lives.  Put simply, you give the kind of comfort and love that sets a child on the 

path toward a successful future. 
FOR MORE INFORMATION CALL (801)625-3782 or 1-800-209-2503 
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Sunset City:  801-825-1628 
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